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Aha Iki 2015 
Kawaiaha'o Church 

June 10 – 11, 2015 

“Remember, Restore, Renew”  

Create in me a pure heart, O God, and renew a steadfast spirit within me.  Psalm 51:10 

He Mele Po‘omana‘o : “Ua Ha‘awi ‘Ia He Bana Nani E” 

 

Schedule 
Pō‘akolu, Iune 10, 2015 
Wednesday, June 10, 2015 
 

7:30 AM Shuttle HNL Airport to Kawaiaha'o Church  

8:00 AM Shuttle HNL Airport to Kawaiaha'o Church  

8:30 AM Shuttle HNL Airport to Kawaiaha'o Church  

9:00 AM Shuttle HNL Airport to Kawaiaha'o Church  

   

8:00 AM Registration/Continental Breakfast  

   

9:30 AM Opening Worship of 193rd ‘Aha Pae‘āina/Necrology – 

Kawaiaha‘o Church/HCUCC 
(Please make all checks for offering out to AHEC) 

Sanctuary 

   

10:30 AM Workshop I (TBA) TBA 

   

12:00 PM LUNCH (Hosted by PAAM/CE) Front Lawn 

   

12:45 PM State Council of Hawaiian Congregational Churches (SCHCC) Sanctuary 

 Session 1 – Meeting  

   

1:45 PM Ho‘omaha (Break)  

   

2:00 PM State Council of Hawaiian Congregational Churches Sanctuary 

 Session 2 – Meeting   

   

3:00 PM Ho‘omaha (Break)  

   

3:30 PM State Sunday School Association Meeting  (SSSA) Sanctuary 

   

5:00 PM DINNER  Front Lawn 

   

6:30 PM SSSA Hō‘ike Sanctuary 

   

7:30 PM Closing Service  State Sunday School Association 
(Please make all checks for offering out to AHEC) 

Sanctuary 

   

8:30 PM Shuttle Kawaiaha'o to Pagoda Hotel  
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Pō‘ahā, Iune 11, 2015 
Thursday, June 10, 2015 

 

5:30 AM ONE Shuttle – Pagoda Hotel to Kawaiaha'o Church  

   

6:30 AM Sunrise Service – Christian Endeavor Hawai‘i  
(Please make all checks for offering out to AHEC) 

Sanctuary 

   

7:30 AM BREAKFAST  Front Lawn 

   

8:30 AM Workshop II – (TBA) TBA 

   

10:15 AM Ho‘omaha (Break)  

   

10:30 AM Christian Endeavor Hawai‘i Annual Meeting (CE-HI) Sanctuary 

   

11:30 AM LUNCH  Front Lawn 

   

12:45 PM Association of Hawaiian Evangelical Churches Annual Meeting Sanctuary 

   

2:30 PM Ho‘omaha (Break)  

   

3:00 PM Closing Worship (Kahu Leilani Keanu Scholarship) 
(Please make all checks for offering out to AHEC) 

Sanctuary 

   

4:30 PM LŪ‘AU  Front Lawn 

   

6:30 PM Shuttle Kawaiaha'o Church to Pagoda  
 

 

 

AHEC: The Kahu Leilani M. Keanu Scholarship for Theological Education 
  

The goal of the scholarship fund is to develop and support clergy and laity for Christian ministry through 

offering grants for leadership development of clergy and laity. 

  

The Kahu Leilani M. Keanu Scholarship for Theological Education was established in May 1999 at the time 

of Kahu Leilani’s ordination and installation as minister to Kalihi and Moanalua Church.  Kahu Leilani used 

the offerings received to establish the scholarship out of concern for the future of the Hawaiian churches due 

to the lack of clergy to fill the pulpits.  She established the Association of Hawaiian Evangelical Churches 

Scholarship Fund to provide financial assistance to those called to ministry in the Hawaiian churches. The 

scholarship fund was renamed in November 2012 to honor her commitment to Christian ministry in the 

Hawaiian churches. 
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STATE COUNCIL OF HAWAIIAN CONGREGATIONAL CHURCHES (SCHCC) 

 

2014-2015 Annual Report 

SCHCC Committee Repairs & Maintenance 

Small Membership Hawaiian Churches 

 

SCHCC Committee Members 

 

Kealahou Alika, Chairperson Buddy Maunakea  Kalei Tong 

Keawalaʻi Congregational Church Kaumakapili Church Olaʻa First Hawaiian Church 

 

Funds Available 

A total of $75,000.00 was made available by the Hawaiʻi Conference Foundation for 2015. 

 

Applications Approved 

The SCHCC Committee on the Repairs & Maintenance of Small Membership Hawaiian 

Churches met on Friday, March 6, 2015 at Kaumakapili Church, Palama, Oʻahu and on 

Wednesday, April 8, 2015 via a conference call to review a total of 10 applications. 
 

Five of the applications were recommended by the SCHCC Committee for approval at the March 

7, 2015 SCHCC Board of Directors’ meeting of the board. Three other applications were also 

recommended for approval by the Committee at the Board’s April 11, 2015 meeting. 
 

The Board voted at those meetings to approve the applications of seven recipients.  They 

included the following:  
 

1. Kaʻahumanu Church, Maui Fumigation of three buildings 

2. Koʻolau Huiʻia Protestant Church, Kauaʻi Repainting of church & community hall 

3. Kaulanapueo Church, Maui Repair of three windows 

4. Olaʻa First Hawaiian Church, Hawaiʻi Repair of church steeple 

5. ʻOpihikao Congregational Church, Hawaiʻi Replacement of windows 

6. Waialua Congregational Church, Molokaʻi Repair/restoration of church building 

7. Waioli Huiʻia Church, Kauaʻi Replacement of exterior columns of social hall  

8. Waioli Huiʻia Church, Kauaʻi Repair of septic system 
 

Applications Denied 
 

The Committee also recommended that the SCHCC Board of Directors deny the applications 

received from Haili Congregational Church for the installation of an upgraded sound system and 

the resurfacing of its parking lot and the application received from Kalapana-Maunakea 

Congregational Church for the replacement of indoor carpet. It was the consensus of the 

Committee members that all three project proposals did not fall within the purpose of the fund. 
 

Priority was given to proposals that were seeking to be in compliance with state and federal laws 

regarding septic systems (Environmental Protection Agency & the State Department of Health 

and handicapped accessibility (Americans with Disabilities Act).   The applications that were 

approved included projects calling for the repair and maintenance of existing structures on 
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church premises including the hale pule (church), hale ʻāina (social/fellowship hall) and/or the 

hale keʻena (office).   
 

The projects varied in scope including the repair and maintenance of windows, doors, floors, and 

the roof of existing structures as well as fumigation, painting, electrical and plumbing work. 

What the projects did not include were sound systems, computer systems, carpeting, air 

conditioning, fans as well as parking lots, landscaping, gates, fences, furnishings and appliances. 
 

2015 Grants Total - $69,751.00 
 

Based on the applications that were approved on March 7, 2015 ($41,926.00) and the 

applications that were approved on April 18, 2015 ($27,825.00), the total amount approved for 

2015 funding support was $69,751.00.  A balance of $5,249.00 in unspent funds were “returned” 

to the Hawaiʻi Conference Foundation (HCF). 
 

Looking Ahead 
 

As we look ahead, two things come to mind.  First, the “Survey of Property” that was initially 

drafted by Kelson Namahoe of Maui and later approved by the SCHCC is an important inventory 

of the repair and maintenance needs of our partner churches statewide. The inventory provides us 

with a way of anticipating the future needs of our churches. 
 

To date, we have received surveys from 12 churches.  We encourage churches who have not 

filled out the survey to do so.  A copy of the form will be made available to you upon request by 

contacting Kealahou Alika, Chairperson at: kahualika@hawaii.rr.com. 
 

Second, the “Application Information” and “Application Form” are being updated.  Both are also 

available upon request. 

Mahalo 
 

We are pleased that through the SCHCC and HCF partnership and the Hawaiʻi Conference – 

United Church of Christ, we were able to provide support for 7 of our member churches, 3 of 

whom are first-time recipients.  Mahalo to all of the kahu, lay leaders and members who 

continue to provide their care and stewardship of their respective churches. 
 

A special word of thanks to the Island Council Presidents including Frank Mulec (East Hawaiʻi), 

Kelson Namahoe (East Hawaiian Ministry, Maui), Aileen Trout (East Hawaiian Ministry, Maui), 

Stella Iaea (Molokaʻi), Della Kuaana (Oʻahu), Isaiah Kaʻauwai (Kauaʻi), Harry Aiu (West 

Hawaiʻi) for your work.  . 

 

Mahalo to Buddy Maunakea and Kalei Tong for their commitment to the work of the SCHCC 

Committee.  Finally, thank you to Boyd Matsuyama, SCHCC President, for his guidance and 

kōkua and to Frank Mulec, Treasurer; Auntie Aletha Kaohi, Secretary; and Sharon Matsuyama, 

Advisor. 
 

      In His Service, 

 

      The Rev. Kealahou C. Alika, Chairperson 

      SCHCC Committee - Repairs & Maintenance 

 Small Membership Hawaiian Churches 

mailto:kahualika@hawaii.rr.com
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Report of the Conference Minister 

193rd `Aha Pae`aina 

 

Reports in this Handbook, from the Conference Council, missional teams, committees, 

associations and Hawai`i Conference Foundation, summarize the past year’s events and actions 

of the Hawai`i Conference of the United Church of Christ.  Here, I will share about our work and 

involvement in denominational and ecumenical settings that are both part of my responsibility 

and have a bearing on our ministry and life together. I will also note changes that have taken 

place in Conference staffing.  

 

Denominational 

General Synod:  Later this month, General Synod of the United Church of Christ will convene in 

Cleveland.  Hawai`i Conference will be represented by eleven delegates, two associate delegates, 

four staff and a number of visitors.  Delegates have been introduced and profiled in the last few 

issues of The Friend, and they will be commissioned for their service at the conclusion of this 

`Aha.  A report from Synod will appear in the next Friend.  You can follow Synod in real time 

at: http://synod.uccpages.org/ 

 

National Boards and Committees:  Several people in the Hawai`i Conference serve on various 

boards and committees that help guide the United Church of Christ in its mission and program.  

Please offer to these persons our thanks for their service: 

 

 Caroline Belsom (Waiola), UCC Board, Cornerstone Fund Board 

 Eleanore Chong (Central Union), Habakkuk Group (revising the Manual on Ministry)   

 Frank Jahrling (Kaumakapili), Retirement Housing Foundation Board of Directors 

 Norma DeSaegher (Waipahu), Retirement Housing Foundation Board of Directors 

 Kekapa Lee, Habakkuk Group Reader 

 Donald Schmidt, Search and Call Working Group 

 Sherman Hee, Church Building and Loan Fund Loan Committee 

 Charles Buck, Council on Ecumenical and Interfaith Relations, United Church Funds 

Board of Directors, Christian Board of Publication (Chalice Press) Board of Directors 

  

Ecumenical 

Hawaii Council of Churches Fund:  I continue to represent the UCC as an officer of this 

ecumenical group, and I host meetings of its board.  The Council contributes to the ecumenical 

life of Hawai`i by supporting the Interfaith Alliance of Hawai`i, and by planning and sponsoring 

two major ecumenical services:  Week of Prayer for Christian Unity (during the dates of January 

18-25) and the Easter Sunrise Service at Punchbowl.   

 

Mission Partnerships:  Two prospective mission partnerships with the Hawai`i Conference UCC 

were proposed this last year.   

 

 The first, proposed by the Presbyterian Church in the Republic of Korea (PROK), a 

mission partner of the United Church of Christ since 1983, is with the South Seoul 

Presbytery.  Members of the Presbytery visited Hawai`i in February, and conversation 

took place around possible exchanges of youth, women, and clergy.  Hawai`i Conference 
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representatives are tentatively scheduled to return the visit and continue the dialogue this 

coming September.   

 

 The second, proposed by UCC and Disciples Global Ministries, is with the Classis East 

of the Protestant Churches in East Timor.  Only preliminary dialogue through Global 

Ministries has taken place at the time of this writing.  Global Ministries is also asking 

Hawaii Conference to consider direct support of two of their missionaries to East Timor. 

 

In light of these proposals, the Conference Council recently created a Mission Partnership 

Committee that will be charged with overseeing and guiding these and future relationships with 

overseas mission partners.  

 

Multiple Religious Belonging Consultation:  The World Council of Churches and the UCC co-

sponsored a consultation in Cleveland this last April to examine how people live out two or more 

faiths in their lives because of interfaith marriage, indigenous practices, and multi-cultural 

communities; and how we offer pastoral care in such settings.  I attended and this consultation 

and contributed a paper on how multiple religious belonging is played out in Hawai`i.  One of 

the outcomes of the consultation is the intention to hold further conversation and dialogue, 

including among Pacific and Asian peoples, which could take place in Hawai`i sometime this 

next year. 

 

Conference Staffing 

 In April, Associate Conference Minister Diane Weible was elected to be the Conference 

Minister of the Northern California Nevada Conference (NCNC).  We offer our congratulations 

both to her and the NCNC, and pray that God will bless their collaborative ministry together.  

Diane concluded her ministry in the Hawai`i Conference on May 20 and began her duties at 

NCNC on June 8.   

On June 1, Richard Kamanu began as Interim Associate Conference Minister.  His 

responsibilities were not fully defined as of the time of this writing, but will certainly include 

assisting me in working with associations, missional teams, and search and call (churches 

seeking pastors and pastors seeking churches).   

With the Personnel Committee, I am assessing our staffing needs balanced against our 

budgetary resources.  We expect to carry out a search for an associate conference minister 

sometime in the summer or early fall.  

 

As I always say in these reports, there is so much more that I could say here if space 

allowed.  But the reports that follow tell a lot of that, and our time together both in and out of the 

`Aha can be moments for further sharing.   

I have always been, and continue to be, honored to be among outstanding clergy and 

faithful members of our local churches who live out God’s good news in so many good ways.  I 

look forward to what God has in store for us this coming year.   

 

Charles Buck 

Conference Minister 

Hawai`i Conference of the United Church of Christ 



2015 Annual Report
Kenneth Makuakāne
Acting Papa Makua

Association of Hawaiian Evangelical Churches

Aloha mai kākou,

Since last yearʻs ʻAha Paeʻāina June 3-7, 2014 there has been much happening in our 
churches around the state.

Charlene Taketa was called to lay leadership as Kahu Pono for Lanakila Church.  Her 
recognition service was held on June 28th.  David Kieffer was granted dual standing 
and installed at Liliʻuokalani Church on November 22nd.  Jeff Crews was called to 
Waiola Church and installed during the AHEC Spring Hālāwai on February 21, 2015.  
Wendi Gordon was granted dual standing and installed at Ka Hana O Ke Akua Church 
on May 2nd.

Kahu Nancietta Haʻalilio ended her ministry work at Pukaana Church on October 2014.  
Kahu Richard Kamanu completed his tenure at Kaumakapili Church on April 5, 2015.  
David Kiefferʻs call agreement with Liliʻuokalani Church ended on April 1, 2015.

My church visitations included Kawaiahaʻo, Olowalu, Pāʻia, , Kaulanapueo, Pukaana, 
ʻImiola, Keawalaʻi, Hoʻolehua, Kalaiakamanu Hou, Waiālua, Kaluaaha, Keolahou, 
Kaumakapili, Olaʻa, Kauahāʻao, Hauʻula, Waiola, Kalapana Maunakea, Kaʻahumanu, 
and ʻOpihikao churches.  I also visited our sister UCC churches Waiokeola, Community 
Church of Honolulu, and Waiālua churches on Oʻahu.

Kahu Donald Schmidt and I held several workshops on how to create a more 
Expressive Worship Service.  I also did a Vision Workshop to help churches refocus 
their purposes and missions.  I assisted in coordinating the Church Leaderʻs Event, the 
Clergy Retreat, and the Fall Youth Camp.

I conducted three funeral services for church members or their family.

I attended the AM21 Convention in Savannah, Georgia.  It was an Authorized Ministry 
conference for conference and associate conference ministers that deals with the 
Search and Call process for ministry.

In April, I attended a Regional Theological Education Program incubation meeting in 
Cleveland do discuss an action plan to develop and enhance alternate paths to 
authorized ministry.

It is a constant blessing to be able to serve the Lord,

Kenneth Makuakāne
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STATE COUNCIL OF HAWAIIAN CONGREGATIONAL CHURCHES 

Board of Directors  - Directory 2014 -15

4/20/2015

OFFICERS/ EXCECUTIVE COMMITTEE E-mail Telephone/Fax 

President Boyd Matsuyama yamabtm0@yahoo.com 808-443-9433

P.o. Box 407

Holualoa, Hawai`i, HI  96725

Vice-President Kahu Kealahou Alika KahuAlika@hawaii.rr.com 808-298-6527 (cell)

2035 Pakolu Street Keawalai@hawaii.rr.com 808-8795-5557 (office)

Wailuku, Maui, HI 96793

Secretary Aletha G. Kaohi akaohi@kedb.com  808-338-1332 (office)

P.O. Box 109 agkaohi@hawaiiantel.net 808-338-1447 (home)

Waimea, Kaua`i, Hi 96796 808-338-1925 (fax)

Treasurer Frank J. Mulec frankm808@yahoo.com 808-982-5520 

P.O. Box 1065 

Pahoa, Hawai`i, HI 96778

Advisor Sharon Matsuyama keliipaakaua@gmail.com 808-936-1385 (cell)

P.O. Box 407

Holualoa, Hawai`i, HI 96725

ISLAND COUNCIL PRESIDENTS

Kaua`i Isaiah Kaauwai  Vice President ikaauwai@hotmail.com 808-651-7205

4550 Mamane St.

Kapa`a HI 96746  

O`ahu Della Kua`ana kuaanas001@hawaii.rr.com 808-312-1605 (home)

2027 Colburn St. 808-224-3294 (cell)

Honolulu,  HI 96819

Moloka`i Pat Kikukawa pkikukawa@yahoo.com 808-553-5613

P.O. Box 1904

Kaunakakai, HI 96748

Maui Aileen Trout atrout5525@aol.com 808-661-9890 (home)

1270 Nahale Place 808-987-2536 (cell)

Lahaina, HI  96761

East Maui Nan Cabatbat none 808-878-6319 or

Hawaiian Ministry 110 Malanani Drive 808-878-1420

Kula, Maui  96790

mailto:yamabtm0@yahoo.com
mailto:KahuAlika@hawaii.rr.com
mailto:Keawalai@hawaii.rr.com
mailto:akaohi@kedb.com
mailto:agkaohi@hawaiiantel.net
mailto:frankm808@yahoo.com
mailto:keliipaakaua@gmail.com
mailto:ikaauwai@hotmail.com
mailto:kuaanas001@hawaii.rr.com
mailto:pkikukawa@yahoo.com
mailto:atrout5525@aol.com
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page 2 - Directory SC HCC Board of Directors/Conference Staff/esopurce/Partners 4/20/2015

East  Hawai`i Frank J. Mulec frankm808@yahoo.com 808-982-5520 

P.O. Box 1065 

Pahoa, Hawai`i, HI 96778

West Hawai`i Harry Aiu pualeimapu@hawaiiantel.net 808-322-3510

P.O. Box 521

Kealakekua, HI  96750

CONFERENCE MINISTER 

Kahu Charles Buck cbuck@hcucc.org 808-537-9516 (office)

1848 Nu`uanu Ave.  or 1-800-734-7610 

Honolulu, O`ahu, Hi  96717 (toll free) 

ACTING PAPA MAKUA

Kenneth Makuakane kmakuakane@hcucc.org 808-537-9516 (office)

1848 Nu`uanu Ave.  or 1-800-734-7610 

Honolulu, O`ahu, HI 96817 (toll free) 

RESOURCE 

Stanley H. L. Lum hampton96744@yahoo.com 808-235-1202 (home)

46-251 Kapea Place 808-271-9152 (cell)

Kaneohe, O`ahu, HI  96744

PARTNERS 

AHEC Kahu Brian Welsh welsh001@hawaii.rr.com 808-640-7314 (cell)

211 Haili St. 808-935-4847 (office)

Hilo, HI  96720

Pu`a Toni Bissen toni.bissen@puafoundation.net 808-945-3570 (office)

Pu`a Foundation 808-945-2203 (fax)

2331 Seaview Ave. 

Honolulu, O`ahu, HI  96822

mailto:frankm808@yahoo.com
mailto:pualeimapu@hawaiiantel.net
mailto:cbuck@hcucc.org
mailto:kmakuakane@hcucc.org
mailto:hampton96744@yahoo.com
mailto:welsh001@hawaii.rr.com
mailto:toni.bissen@puafoundation.net
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